Kew Bridge Engines Trust and Water Supply Museum Ltd

Minutes of the 2021 Annual General Meeting, held on Friday 7th October 2022, at the Museum 
Members present: 
Nigel Barnes; Clare Grist Taylor (CGT, Chair of trustees); Freddie Hollom; Peter Roland; Heather Thomas; Georgie Salzedo, Stephen Feilding, Richard Hooker, Stephen Cole, John Stova, John Vie, Chris Great, Margaret Porter, E.W Godwin, Noel Simmons, Elizabeth Pearcey, Oliver Pearcey, J R Eeayov, Gaye Houston, C Pendolf, Nigel Barnes, Richard Albaise, Andrew Pinnr, Bea Gumur-Pierre, Ben Russell, Martin Wicks, R J Casey, Rodger Harris, Ed Stannard, Georgie Salzedo, John Johnson, Jean Dubash, Farokh Dubash, Scott Pereira, Hilary Pereira, Jerry Somosemeld, Ian Cottrell, Ron Plaster, Marth Sonlath 

In attendance: Liz Power, Museum Director (LP)
1. Apologies for absence: 
Apologies had been received from: 
Jean Bean; Alain Foote; David Dundas; Richard Broughton; Kathleen Broughton; Richard Smith; Tony Holroyde; David Bishop; Bea Pulkova; 
David Pulkova; Alan Broadway; Mark Brooker; Sandra Brown; David Fenn; Tim Wellburn; David Jacobs; Richard Warren; Nina Padwick; Alison Clegg; Charles Woods; Peter Turvey; Nina Parry; Paul Stephens; Rosmarie Matter; Robert Halem; Ernest Buchner; Sandra Frost; Ray Wood; John Everard; Werner Wiethege; Chris Kauth; Peter Glass; Nick Bourne; Tim Evans; Ian Trowbridge; Mark Weddle; Henry Velleman; Tom O’Leary; Susie Batchelor; Alyz Jenkins. 
2. Minutes of the 2020 AGM, held on 1st October 2021 at the Museum
Members were satisfied that these minutes are a fair reflection of the 2020 AGM and approved them unanimously. 

3. 2021-22 Director’s report to Members

The Museum Director (LP) introduced her 2021-22 report to members. 
The Museum was able to reopen in May 2021 albeit in “Covid mode” and was open for 87 days during this period, attracting approx. 9000 visitors (exceeding the original targets). School visits restarted in the autumn and LP was pleased to note that 49% of visitors were under 18 years of age.  There has been a 42% increase in followers on various social media platforms, which is important as this is the Museum’s principal marketing channel.
4. 2021 annual report and accounts

Freddie Hollom introduced the 2021 annual report and accounts, which showed a £64K improvement in balances carried forward compared to 2020.

CGT congratulated LP and her team for their navigation of the pandemic and noted the importance of successful grant applications to the Museum’s financial position.  

5. Appointment of Auditors 
The Board had proposed that Collards should be appointed as our auditors for the 2022 financial year. 

The motion was proposed by Oliver Pearcey, seconded by Richard Albanese and passed by a show of hands.
6. Confirmation of appointment of new trustees

The Board had proposed that Heather Thomas, Georgie Salzedo, Susie Batchelor, Tom O’Leary and Nigel Barnes be appointed at trustees.  Heather, Georgie & Nigel made short introductions; apologies had been received from Susie & Tom (their biographies had been previously supplied to members).
The motion was proposed by Chris Great, seconded by Rob Casey and passed by a show of hands.
CGT reminded the meeting that, in line with the Museum’s constitution, she and Peter Roland were stepping down as trustees having served two four-year terms. Ed Stannard had stepped down as a trustee in July 2022. 
7. Any other business and questions
Chris Great asked for clarity on the transition process for the Chair.  CGT responded that the Chair was elected by trustees annually with the intention to appoint her successor at the board meeting on 20th October.  

Roger Harris commented that many visitors were not social media users but relied on the website for information and that he had received several comments regarding the lack of information online about operating times of the railway.  LP responded that some smoothing of visitor numbers across days when the railway was or wasn’t operating was desirable. The new annual ticket meant that most visitors could return on a day when the railway was running.  LP also noted that the “what’s on” section of the website is updated regularly, but people often relied on the Google generated search summary which is not controlled by the Museum.  LP advised that the Museum’s use of social media is well regarded by peer organisations and that the team have been invited to present at two conferences on this topic.
Rob Casey asked about the carry forward balances in the accounts and whether there were plans to use any of these funds.  LP responded that the Museum was currently operating at a £4k loss per month, and that on current forecasts there would be a reduction of £73k by end of year (including essential IT costs).  The current forecasts, based on predicted increases in inflation and energy costs (potentially rising to £20k per month) would mean the Museum would need to cease operations in 2024.  CGT advised that an emergency board meeting had already been held and plans were being developed based on a number of scenarios. LP commented that increasing visitor numbers remained the best way to improve the financial outlook.
Oliver Pearcey asked about the split of restricted and unrestricted funds.  LP advised that a £50K “mothballing” budget had been established (something that didn’t exist in 2020).
Roger Harris asked if the money donated via the Locomotive collection box was ring fenced for the loco.  LP said that all funding was pooled to support all aspects on the operation of the Museum, including the railway.

Andy Pierre asked about the future of the Lancashire boiler.  LP responded that the boiler had failed its inspection due to a damaged rivet. Seventeen further rivets required non-destructive testing in addition to the upcoming 10-year boiler inspection.  LP confirmed the intent to return the Museum to steam and that quotes to restore/replace the boiler were currently being gathered, alongside investigations of options to migrate away from fossil fuel and interim ways to bring “life” to the Museum.  
John Varley asked if it was likely that there were other problems beyond the 17 rivets.  LP responded that this was unknown at this point.
Richard Albanese made the comment that the boiler was now nearly 100 years old, and that insurance inspection regimes were changing, so any decision about the boiler would not be a simple one.  LP agreed and thanked the team for all the work done to date.
John Johnson asked about the IT costs.  LP responded that the current servers were out of support and that a migration to the Microsoft “cloud” was planned.  LP and Nigel Barnes agree to discuss this with John after the meeting.

CGT thanked Ed Stannard and Peter Rowland for their tremendous contributions to the Museum’s governance over many years.  

LP thanked CGT who was also stepping down as a trustee and as chair, and made a presentation to Clare, Peter and Ed, who all received the thanks of the members present.
The meeting closed at 7:45 pm 
Members then enjoyed a virtual presentation from Katherine McAlpine, Director of the Brunel Museum in Rotherhithe, regarding the plans for a £2.2m “reinvention” of the Museum (£1.8M funded from The National Lottery).  LP thanked Katherine on behalf of the members.
